DRAUGHTON  PARISH  COUNCIL
Minutes of a Meeting of the Council held on Wednesday 1 July 2015 in the Village Hall at 7.30pm
Present:   
Cllr R Clayton – Vice-Chairman


Cllr W Bell




Cllr S Plunkett

Mrs J Markham – Clerk



In attendance: Cty Cllr R Heseltine

District Cllr G Quinn
Mr K Martin – North Yorkshire County Council Highways Dept. (Minutes 1-4)
PCSO Nikki Smith (Minutes 3-4)






Local Electors - 5
1. Apologies for Absence
The Chairman, Cllr E M Curtis
Cllr M Billing

2. Disclosure of Interests
Members were invited to disclose any interests (not already listed in the Register of Interests) relevant to the business of the meeting, and, if appropriate, to request dispensation pursuant to paragraph 14 of the Council’s Code of Conduct to participate in the business under discussion and vote on the matter.

Additional Interests disclosed: None.

Dispensation Requests received: None.
3. Road Traffic Safety 
The Vice-Chairman welcomed Mr Ken Martin from NYCC Highways Department and PCSO Nikki Smith to the meeting.  The Clerk introduced a report (attached to these Minutes as an Appendix), summarising road traffic safety concerns recently brought to the attention of the Parish Council, and highlighting a number of suggested improvements.  
The five areas of concern detailed in the report were discussed and, taking advice from Mr Martin and from PCSO Smith, a number of proposals for action in respect of each were identified.   Mr Martin advised in relation to the junctions at both the A65 and A59 that incident statistics did not currently justify expenditure on safety improvements such as traffic islands.  He also confirmed that the County Council would not be including Donkey Neddy in the rural verge cut, which extended to priority 1 and 2 routes only.
It was then resolved:
1. “THAT a supply of Council notices, based on the model wording provided by North Yorkshire police, be prepared, for placing on behalf of the Council on vehicles parked within 10m of the junction at the top of Low Lane to advise them to park safely and considerately;
2. “THAT a further letter be sent to the Dales Care Home to request confirmation of the guidance given to staff and visitors as regards parking at the Home;

3. “THAT volunteer assistance be sought for the purpose of improving the surface of the passing places and for maintaining the hedgerow and verge growth on Donkey Neddy; 

4. “THAT further consideration be given to proposals to change traffic flow and to monitor and control the traffic speed in the village, taking further advice from NYCC Highways Department as appropriate; and
5. “THAT a letter be sent to residents in the village to inform them of the Council’s decisions, and to survey opinion on proposals under consideration for possible future road safety improvement measures for the village.”
To assist consideration of proposals for Muck Gate and for speed monitoring at a future meeting, Mr Martin undertook to provide cost information on signage changes, and on speed monitoring equipment available from the Craven Safety Partnership.  The Clerk was asked to draft and sent out the letter and survey to village residents and to request volunteer assistance for work on Donkey Neddy.
4. Report from North Yorkshire Police
PCSO Smith gave a brief update on crime statistics and police activities in the area.  She reported that, although Skipton police station was due to close, a police force would continue to be based in the town in premises yet to be confirmed.  

She noted an increase in thefts from vehicles during warm weather when car windows were left open.

5. Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 21 May 2015 
The Minutes of the Meeting of the Council held on 21 May 2015 were taken as read, approved and signed by the Vice-Chairman.

6. Minutes of the Annual Council Meeting held on 21 May 2015
The Minutes of the Annual Meeting of the Council held on 21 May 2015 were taken as read, approved and signed by the Vice-Chairman.

7. Matters Arising 
(i) Grass Verges The Clerk reported that the second cut of the season had now been carried out and the Vice-Chairman invited feedback on the quality of the work.  The Clerk was asked to write to contractors to ensure quality control, and to confirm the plans for the verge areas included in the cut.
(ii) Annual Return  It was reported that the Annual Return had been completed and sent to external auditors.
(iii) Consultations  Comments had been sent to the County Council on their review of bus services and to the District Council on the format of their survey on litter strategy.
(iv) Yorkshire Air Ambulance The Clerk reported that a letter had been received from YAA thanking the Council for their donation of £50.
8. Superfast Broadband
The Clerk reported that an invitation had been forwarded to the Council from the District Council to attend a meeting with LN Communications, providers of wireless broadband.  After discussion, it was RESOLVED:
1. “That an advisory committee (the “Superfast Broadband Advisory Committee”) be set up, comprising one member of the Council, together with 2 volunteer representatives drawn from the community, for the purpose of carrying out the detailed work of investigating and progressing proposals for acquiring superfast broadband in the village at the earliest possible date; 
2. “That Cllr Plunkett be and he is appointed to the Superfast Broadband Advisory Committee with immediate effect; and

3. “That Mr D Little and Ms A Hargate-Ramsden be and they are hereby appointed to the Superfast Broadband Advisory Committee as volunteer community representatives with immediate effect.”
The Clerk was authorised to provide administrative support to the Committee; in the first instance, arrangements would be made for a first meeting with LN Communications.  Reports on the work of the Committee would be made to future meetings of the Council.
9. Report from Annual Meeting of Craven Branch of YLCA
The Clerk introduced a report on the meeting of the YLCA Craven Branch, attended by Cllr Billing and the Clerk on 17 June.  The report was noted.
10. Report from Meeting with Police Commissioner
The Clerk reported that the Chairman and Cllr Billing had attended a NYCC Police community consultation event held on 24 June at which they had met with Julia Mulligan, Police Commissioner.  

11. Power of General Competence
The Clerk gave a brief oral overview of the Power of General Competence, which, under the Localism Act 2011, was available to local councils satisfying certain eligibility criteria, enabling them broadly to do anything an individual could do, without needing to seek an explicit legal power to do so.  
The criteria included the necessity of having a clerk qualified with a Certificate in Local Council Administration (CiLCA), and the Clerk noted that she had begun the necessary training course to this end.  Although she intended to finance herself through the course, the Clerk made application for a small budget for expenditure on text books and resource materials.
After discussion, it was RESOLVED:

“That expenditure up to £50 be approved in the first instance, for the purpose of acquiring text books and resource materials relevant to the course work being undertaken by the Clerk in seeking to gain the Certificate in Local Council Administration.”
12. Council Computer
The Clerk reported that the data protection software for the Council computer would need to be renewed in August, and it was resolved that expenditure up to £100 be authorised for this purpose.

13. Planning Applications

(i) Chelker House Farm - Wind Turbines – It was noted that the two proposed turbines, at 36.6m high, would have an impact on the visual amenity of the area similar to that of the original four turbines (of 41m height each) behind Chelker Reservoir.  After discussion, therefore, it was resolved:

“THAT a recommendation be forwarded to Bradford Metropolitan District Council for the refusal of planning permission for the wind turbines at Chelker House Farm on the grounds that they would have an unacceptable impact on the landscape and on the residential amenity of neighbouring houses.”
It was further noted that a close neighbouring householder had not been formally consulted on the proposals.  

(ii) Old Quarry Site – Reserved Matters Application – it was noted that the landscaping report, omitted from the consultation papers, had still not been received.  This would be followed up by Cllr Quinn.

(iii) Greystones – Wind Turbine – it was noted that permission had been granted.
14. Consultations
It was reported that the RSN Rural Crime Survey had been circulated electronically and a link provided on the village website.

15. Correspondence
(i) Letter from Julian Smith MP The Clerk reported that Julian Smith MP had written to provide an update on the Government’s policies as regards onshore wind farms.

(ii) Letter from Chairman of District Council  Cllr Robert Mason, new Chairman of the District Council, had offered to attend any community events and functions in the parish, and to attend a future Council meeting, if requested.

(iii) Membership of Rural Action Yorkshire  The certificate of membership 2015/16 had been received.

(iv) Parish Representatives  Nominations for parish representatives had been invited for the District Council’s Standards Committee and for the County Council’s Craven Area Committee.

(v) Invitations to events A Community Friendly Buildings Event was to be hosted by RAY on 22 July and a community energy workshop run by Yorkshire Energy Partnership had taken place on 29 June.  The Joint Annual Meeting of YLCA was to be held on 18 July.

(vi) Community Awards Scheme Nominations for the County Council’s Awards Scheme were requested by 31 July.
(vii) E-Newsletters  Newsletters circulated for information: June White Rose Update, Craven District Council News, Planning Focus, North Yorkshire Now, SLCC Bulletin, Craven and the First World War Project, RSN Spotlight on Older People, RSN Weekly News Review and RSN Rural Economy Spotlight.
16. Date of next Council Meeting
The next meeting would be held on 5 August [to be confirmed].  
The meeting closed at 9.05pm.
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